TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MARCH 14TH, 2013 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, March 14th, 2013 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Councilman Thomas Dewhirst made a motion to have Councilman Mark D’Agostino run the meeting in Supervisor Virginia Stern absence due to illness.  Joseph Norton seconded the motion with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Councilman D’Agostino opened the meeting with a request for a moment of silence for our firefighters, EMS personnel and for the U.S. military.

Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – absent




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present


Attorney William Bogle, Jr. was also in attendance.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Andy Lawson, S. Anson Road, requested that the Board accept Cablevision’s package to video all meetings.

Julie Zengen, President of the Stanford Nursery School, read a letter asking the Board’s assistance in helping their cooperative nursery school with a funding crisis.

Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane, asked the Board why they had set aside $500,000 for a mine study and possible litigation and read a letter that he planned to present to the Board of Ethics, claiming that the Town Board was derelict in their duties.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, thanked the Business Association for their flyer noticing the draft Master Plan public hearing.  He also spoke of his displeasure with the three male Board members’ actions.

Neil Dennehy, Jameson Hill Road, stated that he had been unable to attend the Master Plan’s public hearing but knew that homeowners did not support the plan.

Duffy Layton, Layton Road, spoke in favor of the public hearing on Monday but noted that there seemed to be different interpretations of the plan, and that could be a problem.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Dewhirst did not have a ZBA report.

Councilmen D’Agostino noted that several Recreation matters would be covered on this agenda.

Councilman Norton did not attend any meetings, but again spoke of possible impartiality as a liaison when serving on the Board.

Councilwoman Shafer was away during the month of February but stated that Councilman Norton’s views were unfounded.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: In Supervisor Stern absence, Councilwoman Shafer made mention of the Grange’s recent honors and of their Open House during the week of April 14th.

HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers reported that everything was fine.

COUNTY LEGISLATORS’ REPORT: Both Mike Kelsey and Debra Blalock were absent.

Motion to accept the agenda:

A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to accept the agenda.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. TOWN JUSTICE SMITH: AIR CONDITIONER AND JUDICIAL ROBE REQUESTS: After discussion, Councilman D’Agostino will speak with the air conditioner vendor, Cold Energy Refrigeration of Pine Plains, to see if his earlier quote of $4,750 could be accepted.  The purchase of a judicial robe was approved as follows:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION #9
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Motion made by Councilman Mark D’Agostino

Seconded by Councilman Joseph Norton


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Sanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred in the purchase of a new judicial robe,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines in the Adopted 2013 General Fund Budget:


Motion made by Mark D’Agostino


Seconded by Joseph Norton

Account





      Increase
      Decrease

00-01-1110-20 – Justice Court: equipment
    
      $ 200.00
______


00-01-1110-40
 - Justice Court: contractual exp.


        $ 200.00






TOTAL:

      $ 200.00          $ 200.00
 

Roll call vote as follows: 
Virginia Stern – absent 

Johanna Shafer – yes 

Joseph Norton – yes 

Thomas Dewhirst – yes 

Mark D’Agostino – yes

General Fund Budget Resolution #9 of 2013 unanimously approved by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford members present and certified this 14th day of March 2013.

2. RESPONSES FROM CLASSIFIED ADS: 

Board of Assessment Review: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Carol Hanlon to serve on the Board of Assessment Review.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – present; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

CAC Member: Mention was made that a letter of interest was expected for this position.

Board of Ethics Member: No responses yet.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. COMPTROLLER’S HOURS:

The following resolution was offered by Johanna Shafer:

RESOLUTION #10 of 2013

A RESOLUTION AMENDING THE TOWN’S COMPTROLLER’S HOURS

WHEREAS, the position of Comptroller was created by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, and;

WHEREAS, a Comptroller was appointed by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford to work 25 hours per week at $20.00 per hour, and;

WHEREAS, there was no transition period provided for the interim Bookkeeper to explain the filing and record keeping system, and;

WHEREAS, there was no previous transition/training period provided by the permanent Bookkeeper, who had created the system and run the office, to the interim Bookkeeper, and;

WHEREAS the Town Board did not provide any training from the software Company RDA, and;

WHEREAS the Town Board hired the Comptroller while they were in the process of choosing a software program, thereby leaving the Comptroller to postpone work until a decision was made, and:

WHEREAS the Comptroller has stated that  much time has been needed to find files and records and to learn to use the software program without the official training of the software program company, and

WHEREAS, the Comptroller has stated that the job cannot be accomplished in 25 hours per week and will require 35 hours per week for the rest of the 2013 year   in order to accomplish the job correctly, and; 

WHEREAS the Comptroller has been working a 35 hour week,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the hours for the Comptroller for the Town of Stanford be set at 35 hours per week for the remainder of 2013, thus amending the previous January 7, 2013 motion of the Town Board that set the hours at 25 per week.
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The motion to approve this Resolution, #10 of 2013, was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Mark D’Agostino. 

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Motion did not carry and the resolution did not pass.

2. HOMELAND FOUNDATION’S REQUEST FOR TAX EXEMPT STATUS: Stephen Habiague, representing the Homeland Foundation, briefly addressed the Board regarding Wethersfield’s tax exemption under section 420A of the Real Property Tax Law.  He stated that this tax exemption would impact the rest of the taxpayers with a 1/3 of 1% increase.  The Board agreed that this matter was between the Foundation and the Town’s Assessor.

3. DRAFT MASTER PLAN:  The following resolution was offered and read by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer:                           

RESOLUTION #11 of 2013

RESOLUTION REGARDING AN INFORMATIONAL MEETING FOR THE DRAFT MASTER PLAN

WHEREAS the Master Plan Committee has completed the draft Master Plan and;

WHEREAS the Town Board has received the draft Master Plan, and;

WHEREAS the Town Board held a public hearing on the plan, and;

WHEREAS there were misconceptions about the Plan stated at the public hearing, and;

WHEREAS the citizens expressed an interest in participating in an informational meeting and discussion about the Plan, including questions and answers, and;

WHEREAS many of the citizens who spoke were critical of the input to the Plan by Master Plan Committee members who also serve on the Planning Board, and;

WHEREAS the professional company hired to help develop the plan best knows the background and rational for the information in the Plan, and;

WHEREAS it is imperative to have a Plan in place so that work on supportive zoning can begin,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board will set a date for a public informational meeting to occur no later than the end of May;

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that in order to provide a neutral context for the meeting the Board will invite the professional planner who assisted with the development of the Plan to attend the meeting for the purpose of answering questions and explaining background for information in the plan.

There was no second to Councilwoman Shafer’s motion and the matter was tabled with no vote of the Town Board.

4. SPARC PARC STAINING AND VOLUNTEER LABOR: Recreation Director Karla Triola had approached the Board at their workshop regarding permission to approve the purchase of Pacific Sales’ wood stain for the playground.  Mrs. Triola added that the staining would be done by a group of teens from Rhinebeck’s Rotary, the “Interact Club.”  The purchase of the stain and volunteer labor was approved on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

5. MILLBROOK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT’S REQUEST TO USE THE SENIOR LEAGUE BASEBALL FIELD: With members of the Millbrook Baseball Team in attendance, and with the Recreation Commission’s approval, the Millbrook team will be allowed to use the baseball field for their Varsity & JV games and practices from April 3rd to May 8th. The motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve this use as security, maintenance of fields, a port-a-potty and a

certificate of insurance has been agreed to. Mention was made that a contract will be executed and that Supervisor Stern will sign.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  
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6. EARTHLINK – ANNUAL FEE PAYMENT: It was agreed that the Town’s Earthlink bill will be paid on an annual basis on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; 

Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

7. MINING MORATORIUM: Councilwoman Johanna Shafer read the following resolution:                              RESOLUTION #12 OF 2013

Motion made by Johanna Shafer

Seconded by Mark D’Agostino


WHEREAS, the revision of the Master Plan for the Town of Stanford is in process, and


WHEREAS, the Town will be undertaking zoning revisions to support the plan, and


WHEREAS, citizens have petitioned the Town concerning proposed mine expansion and apparent mining contract violations, and


WHEREAS, the concerned citizens believe the Department of Environmental Conservation has not taken their concerns seriously, and


WHEREAS, said citizens have requested assistance from the Stanford Town Board, and

WHEREAS, said citizens have requested that the Town implement those mining guidelines which are allowed under DEC regulation, and


WHEREAS, there are currently three mines in the Town of Stanford.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford institute a mining moratorium until such time as appropriate that mine related zoning laws are put in place.

After discussion, Councilwoman Johanna Shafer withdrew her motion to approve this resolution.

Another resolution was offered by Johanna Shafer as follows:

RESOLUTION #13 OF 2013

A RESOLUTION TO HIRE AN ENGINEER TO ASSESS THE IMPACT OF THE PROPOSED KADING DARLING MINE EXPANSION

Motion made by Johanna Shafer

Seconded by Joseph Norton


WHEREAS, citizens have petitioned the Town concerning the proposed Kading Darling mine expansion and apparent mining contract violation at said mine, and


WHEREAS, said citizens have requested assistance from the Stanford Town Board regarding well water contamination, noise, dust, screening issues and reclamation concerns at the Kading Darling mine, and


WHEREAS, said citizens have requested that the Town implement those mining guidelines which are allowed, and / or appropriate regulations under Zoning for the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town Board has already set aside money to look at these concerns,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Stanford Town Board hire an independent engineer and other experts to assess the impacts for well water, noise, dust, screening issues and reclamation at the Darling Kading mine. 

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Resolution #13 of 2013 unanimously approved by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford members present and certified this 14th day of March 2013.

Another resolution was offered:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION #14 OF 2013

Motion made by Mark D’Agostino

Seconded by Joseph Norton


WHEREAS, THE Town Board of the Town of Stanford previously increased the Contingency Fund by prior resolution with the purpose of using the fund to engage an engineer and other experts for a water study and the impact of the Kading Darling mine expansion on the local residents and to engage legal representation on behalf of the local residents who may be impacted by the Kading Darling mine and DEC decisions, and

Town Board Minutes

           3/14/13, page 5

WHEREAS, the contingency Fund was reduced in February 2013 by a resolution proposed by Supervisor Stern in order to allocate monies to the Deputy Town Clerk position;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, THAT THE Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines to replenish the Contingency Fund for the aforementioned purpose of engaging experts for a water study and the impact of the Kading Darling mine expansion on the local residents.

Account





      Increase
      Decrease

00-01-1910-40 – Contingency

    
      $ 6,453.20
______


00-01-1410-10 – Town Clerk: salaries



        $ 6,453.20






TOTAL:

      $ 6,453.20       $ 6,453.20
 

Roll call vote as follows: 
Virginia Stern – absent 

Johanna Shafer – no 

Joseph Norton – yes 

Thomas Dewhirst – yes 

Mark D’Agostino – yes

General Fund Budget Resolution #14 of 2013 approved by the majority votes of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford members present and certified this 14th day of March 2013.

A further motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to take $6,453.20 and move from within the General Fund to fund the Deputy Town Clerk position.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

8. SIGN-IN / SIGN-OUT FOR HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: After discussion, Councilwoman Shafer will talk to the auditors regarding this recommendation for the Highway Dept. employees.

9. TOWN CLERK’S COMPUTER: This matter would be tabled until April when a budget resolution can be prepared for this expense.

10. 2013 BUDGET AND TOWN CODE ON WEBSITE: This matter was tabled until April as well.  Mention was made that infringement rights with General Code’s publication could present a problem.

11. TRANSFER STATION AND RECREATION PHONES: In order to save some money per month on telephone bills, Supervisor Stern’s workshop suggestion to transfer the provider to Optimum was approved on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

12. TRANSFER STATION SIGN: NO LIABILITY FOR ENTERING DUMPSTERS: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the procurement of a sign at the Transfer Station to exclude liability for individuals entering the dumpsters.  Attorney Bogle will work on the language for a sign.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

13. LIONS CLUB REQUEST TO USE THE TOWN HALL FOR A SIGHT & HEARING FAIR: The Lions Clun request to use the Town Hall on Saturday, May 18th, 2013 from 11AM – 2 PM was approved on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

14. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS FOR CONTRACT VOTED ON IN FEBRUARY FOR AN AED AND FOR THE N.E.C.C. CONTRACT: These matters were tabled until April and resolutions could be drawn up.
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15. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the January 7th, 2013 Town Board Workshop were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 


The Minutes of the February 7th, 2013 Town Board Workshop were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


Councilman D’Agostino requested that one change be made to the February 14th, 2013 Minutes: on page 3, “Transfer Station Attendant” appointment’s salary, add “$15.60 thereafter”.  With this addition noted, the Minutes of the 2/14/13 meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Councilman Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting at 8:40 PM and enter into an Executive Session with Assessor Steve Gotovich and Attorney for the Town Bogle regarding possible litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


The Board exited their Executive Session and went back to the regular meeting at 9:10 PM on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to accept the Assessor’s recommendation to refer a matter to the Town Attorney’s office to research the application for an assessment exemption, and for this work to be billed as litigation at the Town Attorney’s rates.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

The Town Board adjourned their meeting at 9:12 PM on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


